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Buncombe County Planning Board  
May 6, 2013 

 
The Buncombe County Planning Board met May 6, 2013 in the meeting room at 30 Valley 
Street. Members present were Jim Young, Bud Sales, Josh Holmes, Bernie Kessel, Michelle 
Wood, Chairman Tom Alexander, and Catherine Martin. Also present were Curt Euler, Assistant 
County Attorney; Jon Creighton, Planning Director/Assistant County Manager; and, Gillian 
Phillips and Debbie Truempy, Planning staff. 
 
Call to Order  
Chairman Alexander called the meeting to order at 9:31 am.  
 
Approval of Agenda  
Ms. Wood made a motion to approve the agenda. Ms. Martin seconded the motion and the 
motion passed unanimously.  
 
Approval of Minutes (April 15, 2013) 
Mr. Holmes made a motion to approve the minutes as submitted. Mr. Kessel seconded the 
motion, and the motion passed unanimously.  
 
Discussion of the provision of conditional use standards for motor sports facilities in 
reference to the application by Stacy Ogle to amend §78-641, Permitted Use Table, of the 
Zoning Ordinance of Buncombe County, to make “motor sport facility” a conditional use in 
the Commercial Service (CS) and Employment (EMP) Districts 
Mr. Alexander reminded those present that, while the public would have a chance to speak, the 
discussion regarding potential conditional use standards for a motor sports facility was not a 
public hearing and the Planning Board would not make a recommendation regarding this 
application. He indicated to those present that the public hearing would probably be scheduled 
for the first meeting in June.  
 
Ms. Truempy reminded the Board that the Planning Department had recommended denial of 
Mr. Ogle’s proposed text amendment and was providing the Board with proposed standards for 
the Conditional Use Permit at their request. The Planning Board was provided with staff 
recommendations (Attachment A) and a series of maps related to the proposed 
recommendations (Attachment B).   
 
Albert Sneed, an attorney representing Mr. Ogle, was present. Mr. Sneed described why Mr. 
Ogle had requested the proposed text amendment, and indicated that a motor sports facility 
would be appropriate in both the CS and EMP district as the areas already allowed uses with 
increased traffic and noise. Mr. Sneed discussed how the applicant already had a particular site 
in mind. He stated that Mr. Ogle had already discussed the proposal with the neighbors 
surrounding the property in question, and that the neighbors had signed a petition indicating 
they were in favor of the proposal (Attachment C), and he additionally had a letter from the 
Ingle’s distribution center regarding truck traffic in the area (Attachment E). Mr. Sneed 
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indicated that he and his client had reviewed the proposed language and that they would like 
to present one change to the Board (Attachment F) regarding the required buffers.  The Board 
discussed the proposed change to the language staff had presented (Attachment A).  Mr. Kessel 
raised concerns regarding the buffering of streams in c of Attachment A. There was further 
discussion regarding the proposed changes.  Ms. Wood raised concerns regarding the 
requirement for evergreen trees in e of Attachment A. Chairman Alexander indicated that the 
Board would at this point take public comment. 
 
The following individuals made public comment regarding the proposal: 
 

• Derek Allen reminded the Board that the staff had recommended denial of the 
requested text amendment. Mr. Allen raised concerns regarding noise and indicated 
that the use would be more appropriate in areas that were less densely populated. 
 

• Jeff Lewis, the owner of Harley Davidson of Asheville, supported the proposal it was 
good for motor sport sales and questioned whether that staff as had visited a motor 
sports facility.  
 

• Stephie Roush indicated that she had lived near the previous motor sports track on Lytle 
Cove Road and that the site had caused issues for the surrounding neighbors. She 
indicated that the track created a large amount of noise and dust. She indicated that 
people with asthma who lived near the track were affected due to the dust. Ms. Roush 
indicated that people had trouble selling their homes due to the track.   
 

• Doug Thigpen suggested conditions be added to protect residential properties.   
 

• Sophia  Papadodoulos, the chair of the Friends and Neighbors of Swannanoa 
Association, was present. She raised concerns regarding noise and how a motor sports 
facility would affect the Swannanoa area.  
 

• Stacy Ogle, the applicant, indicated that he had discussed the proposed track with the 
neighbors surrounding the property that they were interested in placing the track on 
and that those neighbors were ok with the proposal. 
 

• Cydney Pruett indicated that she raced dirt bikes and that they were not that loud.  
 

• Ryan Beasley was in support of the proposal and indicated that the track would be for 
the children who participated in the sport and that buffering would reduce the noise.  
 

• Dede Stiles indicated that she did not live close to the track that had been on Lytle Cove 
Road but could still hear it from her home.   
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• Ms. Beasley indicated that her grandchildren participated in the sport and she 
supported the proposal.  
 

• Jane Hansle was present and raised concerns regarding the proposal.  
 
The Board discussed the proposal after those wishing to make public comment had finished. 
Chairman Alexander poled the Board regarding the proposal with the staff’s recommended 
conditions. Jim Young and Josh Holmes were against the proposal, while the rest of the Board 
indicated they were in favor of it. There was discussion regarding how the proposed language 
would affect people who wished to locate a motor sports facility in Open Use. The Board 
discussed the proposed language and indicated that Mr. Sneed’s proposed change should be 
added, that there was a reference to plant that needed to be changed dust should be added to 
condition i, and e(3) should add species to be approved by the Board of Adjustment. Chairman 
Alexander then asked staff to advertise the public hearing  for the first meeting in June. 
 
Discussion of the ramifications of State Law 2013-30 regarding the Extraterritorial Jurisdiction 
(ETJ) of Asheville 
The Board was provided with a copy of State Law 2013-30 (Attachment F).  Ms. Truempy 
indicated to the Board that jurisdiction regarding land development would be removed from 
the City of Asheville, and give to Buncombe County. Ms. Truempy then described the initial 
zoning process for the Board. She indicated that staff was currently looking at the City of 
Asheville’s zoning within the ETJ and comparing it to County zoning districts.  Ms. Truempy 
described how projects within the ETJ, which had received permits through the City, would 
finish those projects through the City’s permitting process. She indicated that a similar bill was 
currently working its way through the legislature for the town of Weaverville’s ETJ as well.  Ms. 
Truempy indicated to the Planning Board that staff needed direction from the Planning Board 
to bring the proposed maps to them to review for the next meeting. There was further 
discussion regarding the process and the proposed maps, including the proposed timetable for 
implementation of zoning within the ETJ. 
 
Adjournment 
There being no further business on the agenda and, no one wishing to make public comment, Mr. 
Holmes made a motion for adjournment of the meeting. Ms. Martin seconded the motion, and the 
meeting was formally closed at 11:02 am. 
 



(12) Motor Sports Facility.  Standards for motor sports facility shall be as follows: 

 

a. The parcel on which the facility is located shall be set back at least 2,640 
feet from any parcel where a hospital; hospice facility; licensed nursing 
home; licensed adult care home; licensed family care home; drop-in or short 
term child care center providing care to at least 10 preschool children; 
licensed child care center; private or public elementary, middle or high 
school; publicly accessible state or federal land (to include the Blue Ridge 
Parkway); or municipal or county park or recreation facility is located. 

 

b. The facility must comply with the Buncombe County Flood Damage and 
Prevention Ordinance.  But in no case shall production facilities or storage of 
hazardous materials (to include bulk fuels) be located in the Special Flood 
Hazard Area. 

 

c. The area of operations shall be set back from all perennial waters, as shown 
on the most recent version of the quadrangle topographic maps prepared by 
the United States Geological Service, and from all wetlands, as defined by 
G.S. 143-212(6) for a distance sufficient to protect surface and groundwater 
from spills and leaks.  Said setback shall be a vegetative buffer no less than 
100 feet in width, with no less than the first 50 feet from the stream or 
wetland being undisturbed and the remaining area consisting of managed 
vegetation. 

 
 

d. There shall be sufficient access to a major highway so as to minimize 
facility-related travel through residential neighborhoods. 

 

e.  A buffer strip along all property lines shall be required that is sufficient in 
height, density, and foliage at all times of the year to minimize the visual 
impact to persons and motorists not on the property and to maximize the 
buffering of noise and particulate matter.  Said buffer strip shall not extend 
into the established setback along any street.  The required buffer shall be 
placed according to one or a combination of the following methods, as 
approved by the board of adjustment as fitting for the use and surrounding 
areas: 

1. A continuous, natural and undisturbed 100 foot buffer strip of trees, 
shrubbery, and other natural vegetation. 

 

2. A 100 foot planted buffer strip consisting of at least three rows of 
evergreen trees, whose species shall be approved by the board of 
adjustment, which at the time of planting shall be at least six feet in 
height, and which at maturity, shall be at least fifteen feet in height.  In 
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each row the trees shall be spaced no more than ten feet apart (from 
base of tree to base of tree) at time of planting, with trees in adjacent 
rows offset (staggered) five feet.  The rows shall be no more than thirty 
feet apart and centered within the buffer strip.  The buffer strip shall also 
contain at least two evergreen shrubs for every one tree and the shrubs 
shall be intermixed between the trees. 

 

3. An earthen berm landscaped with evergreen shrubs and topped with a 
row of evergreen trees.  The berm shall be a minimum of eight feet in 
height and shall have slopes that do not exceed one foot in height to 
three feet horizontal.  The row of evergreen trees shall be at least five 
feet in height at the time of planting and which at maturity shall be at 
least ten feet in height.  The trees shall be spaced no more than eight 
feet apart (from base of tree to base of tree) at the time of planting.  No 
less than two evergreen shrubs for every tree shall be planted in two 
rows; the first row shall be planted at the base of the berm.  The second 
row shall be planted at the midpoint of the berm and shall be offset 
(staggered) from the first row. 

The owner of the property on which the buffer is located shall be responsible 
for the maintenance of said buffering.  Unhealthy or dead plants shall be 
promptly removed and replaced within one planting season. 

g. A security fence shall surround the entire motorsports area and any 
associated maintenance facilities, shall be a minimum of six feet in height, 
and shall be located between the motorsports area and the required buffer 
strip.  Driveways or entranceways shall be gated during the hours when the 
plant is not open and operating. 

h. The facility shall maintain adequate parking for all events.  Parking must be 
contained on-site, with parking prohibited in any setbacks.  Parking must be 
in designated parking areas and shall ensure adequate passage of 
emergency vehicles throughout the site at all times. 

i. Hours of operation, signs and exterior lighting shall be evaluated for 
economic, noise, vibration, glare and odor effects and shall be compatible 
and in harmony with surrounding properties. 
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